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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE WEST ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT THE ADULT COMMUNITY COLLEGE, ONGAR, ON 15 SEPTEMBER 2009

Membership

* Present
Essex County Council
	*
	E Webster (Chairman)
	*
	D Kendall

	*
	B Aspinell
	*
	J Knapman

	
	S Barker
	*
	G McEwen

	
	R Chambers
	*
	V Metcalfe

	*
	L Dangerfield
	*
	G Mitchinson

	*
	M Garnett
	
	Dr A Naylor

	
	R Gooding
	*
	C Pond

	
	A Jackson
	*
	J Roberts

	*
	E Johnson
	*
	S Walsh

	
	
	*
	J Whitehouse


	Brentwood Borough Council (2)
	
	

	Louise McKinlay
	-
	Leader 

	Joanna Killian
	-
	Chief Executive

	Epping Forest District Council (2)
	
	

	Diana Collins
	-
	Leader 

	Peter Haywood
	-
	Chief Executive

	Harlow District Council (2)
	
	

	Andrew Johnson
	-
	Leader

	Malcolm Morley
	-
	Chief Executive

	Uttlesford District Council (2)
	
	

	Jim Ketteridge
	- 
	Leader 

	John Mitchell
	-
	Chief Executive

	Local Councils (3)
	
	

	*Peter Baggott
	-
	E.A.L.C (Brentwood)

	Philip Leeder
	-
	E.A.L.C (Uttlesford)

	Jason Salter
	-
	E.A.L.C (Epping Forest)

	Hospitals & Primary Care Trusts (4)
	
	

	Aidan Thomas
	-
	West Essex Primary Care Trust

	Police (2)
	
	

	Chief Superintendent Tim Stokes
	-
	West Division, Essex Police

	Chief Superintendent Michelle Dunn
	-
	Central Division, Essex Police

	Fire (1)
	
	

	Ray Skinner
	-
	Essex Fire & Rescue Service

	Councils for Voluntary Service (4)
	
	

	Jackie Sully
	-
	Rainbow Services, Harlow

	Jacqui Foile
	-
	Voluntary Action Epping Forest

	Eric Hicks
	-
	CVS Uttlesford

	Mary Ford
	-
	Brentwood CVS

	

	Also Present

	(from the attendance book – and as there described)

	S Jackman – Ongar Town Council (TC), Councillor C Pond – Epping Forest District Council (DC) & Loughton TC, J Bowerman – Matching Parish Council, E Walsh – Loughton TC, R North – Kelvedon Hatch PC, Councillor N Hume, Essex County Council and T Olivia – Buckhurst Hill Residents Society..

	

	 Officers Attending in Support

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	Kate Fox
	-
	Committee Assistant

	Yvette Wetton
	-
	West Area Coordinator


41.
Welcome and Introduction of Members and Officers

The Chairman welcomed Members of the Forum and members of the public to the meeting 

42.
Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Essex County Councillors S Barker and Dr A Naylor.

Apologies had also been received from Councillor J Ketteridge and J Mitchell – Uttlesford DC, J Foile – Voluntary Action Epping forest, S DeLuca – North Weald PC and J Sully – Rainbow Services Harlow.
43.
Declaration of Interest

The following declarations of interest were made:

	Councillor S Walsh
	Declared a personal interest in item 5 – Essex Police due to being on the Police Authority.


44.
Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting of the West Essex Area Forum held on 15 July 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendments:

· Attendance – Councillors B Aspinell, E Johnson and C Pond were all present and Councillors S Barker, D Kendall, J Roberts and J Whitehouse had sent their apologies
· Item 35 – Local Highways Panels – insert the sentence “Cllr Mitchinson believed that once the pilot schemes were rolled out membership should also include divisional Members” after the paragraph ending “…need to be addressed.”
45.
Matters Arising
Minute 32 – Sun Street Surgery, the Forum was advised that there would be an update later in the meeting.

Minute 33 – Youth Services and Further Education

· TASCC Update - it was confirmed that the comments from the Forum had been submitted to Lou Williams, Head of Locality Commissioning South West Essex, as agreed at the meeting.

· Further Education Provision – the Chairman advised that the November meeting of the Forum was being dedicated to Education and Adult Learning with the Cabinet Members Lord Hanningfield and Councillor Stephen Castle, responsible for Education and Schools, being present at that meeting.

· Youth Centres – the requested information was being collated together and would be available at the next meeting.

Minute 34 – ECC Response to the Economic Downturn, the additional information requested by the Forum had been attached to the Minutes as Appendix A. In addition to this a Member requested data on what percentage of the County Council’s invoices were settled within 10 days in line with one of the commitments made by the Council. It was Agreed that this information would be sought.

Minute 35 – Local Highways Panels, the Chairman advised that the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation was present to answer questions on this issue later in the meeting.

46.
Essex Police – PREVENT COMPLIANCE
Detective Sergeant Bedford of Essex Police Western Division Community Engagement Team was in attendance to present to the Forum on national anti-terrorism activity and its impact on partners locally.

The Prevent Strategy had been in place since 2006 and involved all communities. Although the Police took the lead on the work it needed to be carried out through partnership working. CONTEST the Counter Terrorism Strategy was a national campaign and the Forum was shown an awareness DVD from this campaign.

DS Bedford reminded the Forum that there was potential for targets in west Essex. The Prevent Strategy was launched in 2006 following the terrorist attacks in 2005. There had been 24 forces identified as priority forces of which Essex had not been one of them. In 2008 Essex Police funded DS Bedford’s team from their annual budget. 

One of the key targets for the team was the Indicator NI 135 which looked at preventing violent extremists. Education had a big impact on prevention along with empowering communities to deliver the aims of the strategy. Engagement with communities was done largely through neighbourhood policing and therefore the Prevent Team supported the neighbourhood policing teams to support this work. Information sharing was also important. 

DS Bedford outlined the Community Engagement Team and its aims and introduced the local officer for the west Essex area, DC Tess Wisbey.

The Forum was shown the profile of the terrorist who attempted to blow up the Giraffe restaurant in Exeter, this was contrasted with the commonly held perceptions about what a violent extremist might look like.

The Chairman thanked DS Bedford for the presentation and raising the Forum’s awareness of this issue.

During the discussion the following points were raised:

· A Member questioned whether the three officers within the Community Engagement Team were the only ones responsible for this work across Essex. In response it was explained that within the four strands of work outlined in the DVD there were other officers involved in this work such as within the ‘Pursue’ strand of work there were investigative counter-terrorism officers at the Ports i.e. Stansted Airport and Harwich Port. Within the ‘Prevent’ stream of work much of this was delivered through neighbourhood policing.

· There were concerns that the police community engagement was not working as well as it could in Brentwood. A regular change in officers within the neighbourhood policing team did not help with building relationships. It was also questioned as to how the engagement with particular communities and faith groups could be achieved. It was acknowledged that there had been issues in the past with aspects of neighbourhood policing however the Forum was advised that the local Police Community Support Officers (PCSOs) work hard to deliver on the aim of community engagement and understand the communities that are in the area. With the data from the Census being nine years out of date, the communities need to be mapped and work done to look at meeting places for community groups. Work was supported by profiling and although some of the information was sensitive it would be shared with Local Authorities where appropriate to start developing plans.

· A local Member for Brentwood pointed out that in his area there was only one Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinator and for this to work at local levels local co-ordinators were needed. He also advised that in his area the Muslim community was looking for a suitable place for worship and local agencies should be working with them to support this search. DS Bedford agreed that working with communities on initiatives was important. Within the Police probationers would attend particular community meetings such as the local Mosque Committee to raise their awareness. The action plan for achieving NI 135 involved working with community leaders.

· A Parish Councillor explained that their local Neighbourhood Action Panel was working well and asked whether the DVD could be made available for the Panel as an awareness exercise. In response it was confirmed that it could be made available and was a Government produced DVD which could be easily accessed. Staff within Essex Police were also being trained on this work with 50% of staff still to be trained in the Western Division.

· A question was raised regarding the level of cross border working particularly where Essex bordered London. In response it was confirmed that there were good links with the prevent team within the Metropolitan Police.

· A question was raised regarding the Fire Authorities moving to regional call centres across the Country and the impact if they proved to be a terrorist target. Although DS Bedford was not in a position to fully address the question he advised that risk assessments were undertaken through the prevent scheme. However details of who to speak to about a potentially vulnerable location could be provided. Councillor Walsh, a Member of the Fire Authority advised that if one centre was unable to function for any reason there would be 11 sites across the Country to field calls.

· Concern was raised that the profiling in the presentation seemed to reveal that anyone could be a potential terrorist and there were clearly not enough resources to look at everyone, given what was known about the attempted bomber in Exeter and the fact that even though he was known to various organisations it did not prevent the attempted bombing, how could this be prevented in the future. In response it was explained that processes were needed to share information across agencies to identify vulnerable people. Another case had shown a very similar profile and so the profile of the attempted bomber was not unique. With referrals and information coming through the system there were opportunities to risk assess and put interventions in place i.e. proper advice and Islam mentoring where needed.

47.
Highways and Transportation
The Forum received an update from the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation, Councillor Hume, on Strategic Highways Panels, Local Highways Panels and the Capital Works Programme and maintenance work throughout the area.

Local Highways Panels

Councillor Hume reminded the Forum that the Local Highways Panels were part of the Localism agenda which was piloted in three areas, with the one in west Essex being Brentwood. The County Council had not been prescriptive in many aspects of how these panels were set up by the District Councils as long as the governance was sound. Localism should allow the Panels to say what the local priorities are in their area, however the budget and delivery remain with the County Council. The Panels are given training on the parameters to work within and the County Council would be working to the Department for Transport (DfT) policy and guidelines as well as the County’s own policies covering many issues. The experience so far had been positive and the Cabinet Member was happy with how the Panels were working.

Councillor Hume acknowledged that some County Members may feel that some of their influence is lost by not being on the Panels, but pointed out that the County Members can still attend the Strategic Highways Panel meetings and can go direct to the Cabinet Member with issues. District Councils may invite County Councillors to join the Panel. Highways Localism was being introduced in the Epping Forest District and the first Panel meeting had been held. Harlow had been invited to join the Localism agenda and had accepted, Braintree and Rochford would then follow. The final stage of Districts joining would be in the early part of 2010. 

Part of the Localism agenda delivered the Highways Rangers who undertook various duties including work on signs, clearing vegetation and minor works. There was also a Community Infrastructure Fund for small project bidding. It had been changed this year to £50,000 for 2009/10 due to lots of demand for Vehicle Activated Signs.

Strategic Highways Panels

The Chairman of the Area Forum was also the Chairman of the Strategic Highways Panel for that area. The membership includes all County Councillors in the area and the Chairman of the Local Highways Panel. All highways work at a strategic level was reviewed along with major schemes and works. The intention was to hold meetings four times a year and previously they had proved to be well attended. It provided an opportunity for Members to input and to receive updates.

Maintenance Programme 2009/10

There was a budget of £330million for roads and footpaths. In west Essex there was a budget of £8.4million for capital works and £6million for routine maintenance. So far 97 out of the 205 projects had been completed so far. There had been pressure to deliver schemes earlier this year between May to October before the winter weather sets in. More had been achieved earlier this year but still needed to improve. An additional investment of £45million had been made. Additional funding had been put into congestion busting last year and this year an additional £10million had been put into local roads and footways.

During the discussion the following points were raised:

· It was clarified that the intention was to appoint a Local Highways Panel Local Liaison Officer with the necessary skills to co-ordinate the work of the Panels. An officer had just been appointed in west Essex but not yet in other areas. A local Member from the Brentwood District commented that the pilot had worked well and the Panel had enjoyed a good working relationship with the West Area Highways Manager, David Forkin, who had attended all of the Panel’s meetings, it was hoped that the good liaison would continue with a new co-ordinating officer.

· A question was raised regarding whether parking issues were included under the Community Infrastructure Fund. It was confirmed that any highways related issues could be bid for and it was for the panel to decide how the funding would be spent.

· Concerns were raised about the membership of the Local Highways Panel in relation to the Parish Councils having no voting rights. It was reported that some Parish Councils felt aggrieved about not having a vote and there was no clear guidance from the County Council for District Councils to follow on this issue when establishing the panels. The Cabinet Member advised that it was an issue for the District Councils to decide upon, some had many parishes in their area and therefore it may not be practical to allow voting rights to all. The issue would be raised with the Panel Chairmen at the next meeting. It was pointed out that the Parish Councils were being engaged on the issues and voting may not be the most important issue.

· Some Members were still concerned that the County Members were not included on the membership of the local panels. There was concern expressed about the suggestion of approaching the Cabinet Member separately and also about representing the local electorate on local highways matters. It was suggested that guidance from County should encourage District Councils to include County divisional Members. In response the Cabinet Member acknowledged the points being made but considered that although not perfect, the Panels were working well in the piloted areas and were still in the early stages. Sound governance and monitoring were important factors. There were still opportunities for County Members to influence local works and it was important to trust District and Parish colleagues and the County policies to deliver on local priorities.

· Conversely some Members felt that it was important that local Parish and District Members prioritised the local works and that the County Members stood back from this process as their involvement would be to ensure that when decisions had been made they were followed through. County Members were also in a position to challenge the budget for Highways and Transportation.

· It was clarified that the Community Infrastructure fund was in its second year and involved bids being put forward by local community groups for funding for local highways projects. The first year had a maximum of £25,000 per project and this year it had been increased to £50,000. The total funding budget was £1million. The process was the same as for the Community Initiatives Fund (CIF) and the bids were judged by the same panel. However with the Community Infrastructure Fund the Highways Local Area Offices vetted the schemes for suitability first.

· A question was raised regarding whether the need for dropped kerbs would be included under the scheme and also expressed concern that the Area Office had advised that the budget was already allocated. In response it was explained that highways & transportation issues with a local dimension would be included, but strategic routes like the A414 would not be included. The new panels were being established and training provided to prepare for the next budget.

· A local Member from Brentwood District commented that despite being sceptical about the panels, he considered that it was working well in that area and was generally non political. He also considered that expectations needed to be managed effectively particularly related to the Highways Rangers. The Cabinet Member confirmed that the Highways Rangers were only able to undertake minor repair works.

· Concern was expressed that although major capital works had been carried out on the A414 there appeared to have been little maintenance undertaken particularly with regard to vegetation which was unfortunate. In response the Cabinet Member acknowledged that there were financial pressures on the budget but that maintenance was a top priority.

· Significant work had been put into decreasing the number of killed and seriously injured accidents and ensuring that the correct speed limits are set across the County.

· In response to a question regarding parking enforcement and plans to review agency arrangements, it was confirmed that a review was currently underway.

· Councillor Pond advised the Forum that the Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee at the County Council was undertaking a review of the Part Night Street Lighting Pilot and welcomed views and evidence. The previous Chairman of the Forum, Councillor Roberts confirmed that he would be submitting the views of the Forum from previous discussions as agreed.

· The Cabinet Member agreed to look into the progress with heavy goods vehicles on particular roads and provide a response to the Forum.

· Information on the timing of area reviews and prioritisation was requested. In response the Forum was advised that restrictions were reviewed on an area basis with full consultation. If there was no budget remaining for this year schemes could be put forward for the next budget.

It was Agreed that:

The Forum would be kept updated on the progress with the Local Highways Panels.

48.
Health Inequalities and Joint Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA)

It was Agreed that:

This item would be deferred to a future meeting of the Forum when more time could be given to consideration of the issues.

49.
Items for Report

a) Area Forum Budget and Community Initiatives Fund in West Essex
The Forum received report AFW/09/09 from Yvette Wetton, West Area Co-ordinator. The Forum was advised that as with previous years the Forum had a budget of £50,000 to be allocated to local projects. A form was attached to the report as Appendix 1 for submission of bids for the funding which needed to be completed and submitted to Yvette Wetton by 15th December 2009. The requests would be considered against the funding criteria and recommendations would be presented to the January Forum meeting for ratification with the final decision being made by the Chairman.

b) Sun Street Surgery Task and Finish Group
The Chairman reported to the Forum that a meeting in public had been held the previous day to gather evidence. The issue was being reviewed in detail so that lessons could be learnt to try and ensure that the situation did not occur again. Visits were also being planned to the local Waltham Abbey surgeries to gain their views on the effects of the closure of Sun Street Surgery. 

Councillor Pond reported that there had been positive feedback from the public who attended the evidence gathering meeting. However it was considered disappointing that neither of the Town Councillors had attended either of the meetings held so far.
50.
Future Programme of Work

The Forum received and noted the Forward Work Plan AFW/10/09.

The Chairman advised that the next meeting would be focussed on Education issues and that the Cabinet Members for Adult Education and Education, Lord Hanningfield and Councillor Castle respectively, would be attending the meeting.

Suggestions for future meetings included:

· Receiving the NHS West Essex strategy in January along with the deferred Health Inequalities and JSNA item

· An item to be added to the Forward Plan on the new Infrastructure Levy to replace the Section 106 agreements

· An item to be added to the Forward Plan on broadband access and availability in west Essex where there were a number of issues.

It was Agreed that:

1. The January 2010 meeting be focussed on health related issues.

2. The other suggestions be added to the Forward Plan to be allocated to future meeting agendas.

51.
Public Questions
The Chairman invited questions from the public on any matters falling within the remit of the Forum. There were no questions raised.

52.
Dates of Future Meetings
The dates of future meetings were noted as follows:

· Tuesday 17th November 2009 at the Adult Community College, Ongar

· Tuesday 12th January 2010

· Tuesday 9th March 2010
The Chairman asked that members of the Forum encourage attendance at the next meeting to discuss education related issues. Concern was expressed regarding the low number of attendees at the meeting particularly District Council representatives and members of the public. It was suggested that Parish Councils be invited to submit the issues of importance to them again for consideration at future Forum meetings.

53.
Urgent Business

There being no further business, the Chairman expressed her thanks to members of the Forum and others for their attendance. The meeting closed at 12noon.

Chairman
